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2014 Reprint of 1961 Edition. Full facsimile of the original edition, not reproduced with Optical 
Recognition Software. Lifton's research for the book began in 1953 with a series of 
interviews with American servicemen who had been held captive during the Korean War. In 
addition to interviews with 25 Americans, Lifton also interviewed 15 Chinese who had fled 
their homeland after having been subjected to indoctrination in Chinese universities. From 
these interviews, which in some cases occurred regularly for over a year, Lifton identified 
the tactics used by Chinese communists to cause drastic shifts in one's opinions and 
personality and "brainwash" American soldiers into making demonstrably false assertions. 
This work has become a classic text in the field and continues to serve as a fundamental 
guide in the debriefing of former cult members. Lifton's famous eight criteria for thought 
control are: Milieu Control. This involves the control of information and communication both 
within the environment and, ultimately, within the individual, resulting in a significant degree 
of isolation from society at large. Mystical Manipulation. There is manipulation of 
experiences that appear spontaneous but in fact were planned and orchestrated by the 
group or its leaders in order to demonstrate divine authority or spiritual advancement or 
some special gift or talent that will then allow the leader to reinterpret events, scripture, and 
experiences as he or she wishes. Demand for Purity. The world is viewed as black and 
white and the members are constantly exhorted to conform to the ideology of the group 
and strive for perfection. The induction of guilt and/or shame is a powerful control device 
used here. Confession. Sins, as defined by the group, are to be confessed either to a 
personal monitor or publicly to the group. There is no confidentiality; members' "sins," 
"attitudes," and "faults" are discussed and exploited by the leaders. Sacred Science. The 
group's doctrine or ideology is considered to be the ultimate Truth, beyond all questioning 
or dispute. Truth is not to be found outside the group. The leader, as the spokesperson for 
God or for all humanity, is likewise above criticism. Loading the Language. The group 
interprets or uses words and phrases in new ways so that often the outside world does not 
understand. This jargon consists of thought-terminating clich�s, which serve to alter 
members' thought processes to conform to the group's way of thinking. Doctrine over 
person. Member's personal experiences are subordinated to the sacred science and any 
contrary experiences must be denied or reinterpreted to fit the ideology of the group. 
Dispensing of existence. The group has the prerogative to decide who has the right to exist 
and who does not. This is usually not literal but means that those in the outside world are 
not saved, unenlightened, unconscious and they must be converted to the group's 
ideology. If they do not join the group or are critical of the group, then they must be 
rejected by the members. Thus, the outside world loses all credibility. In conjunction, should 
any member leave the group, he or she must be rejected also.
"While exploring the dynamics of Chinese Communist 'thought reform,' Lifton has 
performed the extraordinary feat of successfully linking . . . distinctly Chinese experiences 
with universal knowledge about human behavior."-- Journal of Asian Studies 
Robert Jay Lifton is lecturer on psychiatry at Harvard Medical School and author of Death 
in Life: Survivors of Hiroshima and The Nazi Doctors.
Other Books
Cracks in the Pavement, "Neighborhoods have been central to American sociology since 
its inception, yet we have understood little about how the institutions in urban communities 
evolve, disappear, or persist over time. Instead, as of late, many scholars have treated 
neighborhoods as collections of individuals and families, ignoring the institutional ecology. 
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Understanding the dynamic role of local institutions is critical not only to sociological 
scholarship but also to important public policy debates about urban poverty. Martín 
Sánchez-Jankowski offers the reader an important, comprehensive look at how local 
institutions ranging from barbershops to street gangs to public housing both reflect and 
shape the culture and daily rhythms of the residents who live with them. His ecological 
perspective offers an important missing link in debates about 'neighborhood effects' and 
should be read by anyone interested in understanding urban poverty."—Dalton Conley, 
author of Being Black, Living in the Red: Race, Wealth, and Social Policy in America "In his 
famous and moving preface to Les Miserables, Victor Hugo warns us that as long as there 
is poverty, such tales will be told. But stories are not often told about the resurgence of 
poor communities—their struggles to mobilize and change their condition. But this book 
does just that—filling in the rest of the picture; and not of individual Horatio Algers, but with 
textured and critical analysis of the barriers these communities face and the pathways 
they take to achieve social change."—Troy Duster, New York University
�����. The literature on thought reform is extensive, but two classics are Robert Jay 
Lifton's  Thought Reform and the Psychology of Totalism: A Study of “Brainwashing'' in 
China  (New York: Norton, 1969) and Edgar H. Schein, Inge Schein, ..."
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